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An Active Learning Trust Academy 

Isle of Ely Primary School
Learning, Growing, Achieving Together

LOCAL GOVERNING BODY MINUTES OF MEETING

Tuesday 23rd March 2021, held remotely on Microsoft Teams
	Present:




Stephen Dove (Chair)
Stephanie Peachey
Allan Sanderson
Matt Rooke

David Monk

Mary Sweeney

Gemma Tuck

Bryony Surtees (Headteacher)
Natalie Godfrey (Deputy Head)

Liz Wright (Clerk)


	Apologies:
Richard Whymark
	


	Item
	Agenda Item
	Action

	1.0

1.1
	Apologies for absence

As above, apologies accepted.
	

	
	
	

	SD asked everyone to take a moment to acknowledge and reflect on the sad death of Donna McCormick from Coronavirus.  Today is particularly poignant as it is one year since the first national lockdown, and is a national day of reflection.  SD praised those on the front line, including teachers and school staff.
	

	2.0
2.1
	Pecuniary and other interests 

There were no declarations of interest for this meeting.
	 

	3.0

3.1
	Chair’s actions  

There have been no Chair’s actions since the last meeting.
	

	4.0

4.1
	Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 13th October 2020

The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed.  
	

	4.2
	There were no matters arising.
	

	5.0

5.1
	Curriculum update

BS show a video explaining the knowledge curriculum, which is based on cognitive load theory.  The aim of the curriculum is to embed knowledge in the long term memory, with a focus on knowledge rather than skills, enabling connections in the brain linking to other learning.  There is a focus on ambitious vocabulary and cultural capital.  The aim is for children to know more and remember more.  The video can be viewed again on our website, and via the link below;
https://youtu.be/st2CBlrk8qo
	

	5.2
	SP welcomed the changed and felt it was explained well in the video, but asked whether there was still space in the curriculum for child-led creativity?
BS replied that there are many opportunities for children to be creative and express themselves through the curriculum through subjects such as; art, DT, music, both within the subject areas and the work produced.  The shift is around children understanding what they are doing and why.
NG added that there were plenty of opportunities for creativity in English; through creative writing, stories, and in writing more generally.
	

	5.3
	SP added that the cultural capital element and encouraging independent thinking was very good.

BS re-iterated the production of the IOE20, which the school are working on; 20 things to do before you leave primary school, focussing on the cultural capital of the local area.
	

	5.4
	MR asked what success under this curriculum will look like, and how will we know?
BS explained that we are already starting to see an impact by talking to the children, and noticing their complex and ambitious language.  Evidence is produced through low stakes assessment of the children; however the reading SATS next year will the first external evidence of impact.  This week is assessment week, and we can already see progress being made.  We can see that behaviour has improved and this is evidence that children are happier and keen to learn.

The lockdown last year gave us the opportunity and time to fully research and create our curriculum, working with the Knowledge Trust in London.  We are also focussing on teachers having strong subject knowledge through high quality CPD.
BS also explained that the old challenge curriculum would have had to have been adapted to respond to the changing education climate.
	

	6.0
6.1
	Power Maths presentation – NG
Natalie gave a presentation on the introduction of Power Maths in school since September 2020.
	

	6.2
	SP asked how the staff have found the new programme?
NG replied that they found it challenging at first, to support the children apply their learning, however, now that the programme has been embedded across the school from Reception through the year 6, staff feel much more confident.
BS added that maths is very different to how many of the parents learned maths.  We are taking a mastery approach, building on knowledge, and leading to children becoming mathematicians, giving children the skills and reasoning to apply different methods to different situation.
	

	6.3
	DM asked whether children who struggled with maths were finding this approach better?
NG replied that data was showing progress was being made across all groups of children, including SEND.  They are able to understand the concepts and use concrete resources in class to help.
	

	6.4
	SP commented that it sounded like there was an equality in the approach, and a shift towards ‘keeping up’, not ‘catching up’.  SP said she would like to hear what the children think.
BS invited SP to come into school when restrictions are relaxed to talk to the children about Power Maths.
	

	7.0
	Head Teacher’s report
	

	7.1
	Teaching staff – annual pay recommendations – BS confirmed that the LGB should retrospectively approve annual pay recommendations for teaching staff, from September 2020.  All teaching staff eligible for a pay increment are recommended.  This was approved by the LGB
	

	7.2
	Support staff – annual pay recommendations – BS confirmed that the LGB should approve annual pay recommendations for support staff, from April 2021.  All support staff eligible for a pay increment are recommended.  This was approved by the LGB.
BS also confirmed that the pay increment dates are different for teaching & support staff, due to the different pay scales; however, the performance management cycle had been brought into line with all staff having their annual performance management appraisal in the autumn, with an interim PM appraisal in the Spring.
	

	7.3
	BS summarised her report which was circulated prior the meeting;
Lockdown - The children continued to learn whether in school or learning remotely via the live streaming of lessons.  Wellbeing was prioritised for all children through welfare calls and Thrive support, we took a holistic approach to support whether children were in school or at home. Attendance was good, with over 98% of children engaging, either in person or on line.  

CPD - Teaching staff have undertaken extensive CPD to develop subject knowledge.  Exclusions - There has been one fixed term exclusion this term.  

Health & Safety – There have been two broken bones this term, both have been reported to RIDDOR with no follow up.  One was a child and one was a member of staff.

Fire Drill – There have been 2 fire drills this term on 19th January and 16th March, on both occasions the building was evacuated within 3.5 minutes. 

Return from 8th March – The children have all returned to school smoothly.  We are not following a recovery curriculum as the children have continued to learn throughout lockdown; we are following the full curriculum.

Safeguarding – There are now 3 DSL’s in school, Bryony Surtees, Natalie Godfrey, and Neil Lloyd.  DSL’s meet regularly to discuss safeguarding issues.  The safeguarding data includes welfare calls undertaken during lockdown.  BS agreed to share the analysis on safeguarding at the next meeting.
Admissions – We have 54 first place offers for reception places for September 2021.  This is a good increase on the current reception cohort of 36.
SD has audited the Single Central Record this term.

During lockdown we have learned and adapted to the changing environment; we have had the support of the community, and have emerged a stronger community as a result.
	

	7.4
	Governor questions
	

	7.4
	GT asked what gaps had been identified since the children returned to school, and how these were being addressed?
BS replied that as there had been over 99% engagement with the core subjects over lockdown, the gaps were small.  This week is assessment week, and we will be in a better position to identify & plug gaps after this.  Current data shows that we are where we should be for phonics, and the reception cohort are slightly above.
We are currently recruiting our own staff for the national tutoring scheme, and once in place, this will be used for individual interventions, and small groups of up to three.
	

	7.5
	SP asked about the KS1 forecasts for reading; from the baseline of 28% to 75% in term 1, and what had the most impact?

BS said that there is a consistent approach to reading, with ‘Read, Write, Inc’ and ‘Talk4writing’, supported by the core knowledge curriculum.  There is more emphasis on reading in the lower years, and this will continue.
	

	8.0
	Policies
	

	8.1
	First Aid Policy – This policy is based on an ALT model policy and has been reviewed and updated to reflect Covid-19.  This was approved.
	

	8.2
	Pupil Wellbeing Policy – This is a new school specific policy, to sit alongside our existing Staff Wellbeing Policy.  This was approved.
	

	9.0
	Governor skills audit
	

	9.1
	This was circulated with the meeting papers.  Please would all governors complete and return to LW by the end of April.  This will enable an analysis of the skills across the LGB and help us understand the strengths, and areas for development.
If there is specific training or areas you would like to know more about, please let Stephen or Liz know.
	ALL

	10.0
	Any other business
	

	10.1
	BS would like to put together a governor visit timetable, and LW will circulate.  As soon as it is safe to visit, she would like approx. one visit per term.  Visits and challenging conversations with leaders/teachers can also be carried out over Teams.
	BS/LW

	10.2
	SD asked that his thanks and those of the LGB be passed on to all the staff for their outstanding efforts during this term, acknowledging that they have gone above and beyond.
	

	10.3
	BS wished to extend her thanks to SD and the LGB for their support.
	

	11.0

11.1
	Dates of future meetings

The next meeting is scheduled for at Tuesday 18th May 2021 at 6pm.   Further meeting are scheduled as follows;

· Tuesday 13th July 2021
· Tuesday 5th October 2021
	

	11.0

11.1
	Items for future agendas

· Governor skills audit 

· Neil Lloyd – coaching overview 
	


The meeting closed at 19.15.
Green – Governor questions/comments
Red - actions
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